# **COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT**

BETWEEN

# THE OTTAWA COMMUNITY HOUSING CORPORATION (OCH)

# AND

THE CIVIC INSTITUTE OF PROFESSIONAL PERSONNEL (CIPP)

DATE OF EXPIRY: DECEMBER 31, 2024

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 – SCOPE OF RECOGNITION	6
ARTICLE 2 – EMPLOYER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	7
ARTICLE 3 – INSTITUTE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	8
ARTICLE 4 – HOURS OF WORK	9
ARTICLE 5 - OVERTIME	
5:03 Call Back Outside Schedule	11
ARTICLE 6 – ANNUAL LEAVE	
6:08 Reinstatement Of Annual Leave Due To Illness Or Injury	15
ARTICLE 7 – SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE 8 – ORGANIZATIONAL CHANGE	17
ARTICLE 9 – OMERS	22
ARTICLE 10 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	22
ARTICLE 11 – OTHER PAID LEAVES	24
ARTICLE 12 – PREGNANCY AND PARENTAL LEAVE	25
ARTICLE 13 – PERSONAL LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	
ARTICLE 14 – RECOGNIZED HOLIDAYS	27
ARTICLE 15 – JURY AND WITNESS DUTY LEAVE	
ARTICLE 16 – LEGAL PROTECTION	
ARTICLE 17 – TIME OFF FOR VOTING	
ARTICLE 18 – WORKPLACE SAFETY AND INSURANCE BOARD	
ARTICLE 19 – VACANCIES	
19:01 Posting of Vacancies	
ARTICLE 20 – PROBATIONARY PERIOD	
ARTICLE 21 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 22 – ARBITRATION OF RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 23 – INSTITUTE FEES	
ARTICLE 24 – INSURANCE PLAN	

24:06 Health Plan
24:07 Dental Plan41
ARTICLE 25 – PERFORMANCE REVIEW
ARTICLE 26 – EVIDENCE FROM OFFICIAL PERSONNEL FILE
ARTICLE 27 – SALARIES
ARTICLE 28 – ACTING APPOINTMENTS
ARTICLE 29 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE FOR INSTITUTE BUSINESS
ARTICLE 30 - CAREER DEVELOPMENT
ARTICLE 31 – TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES
ARTICLE 32 – PROTECTIVE FOOTWEAR
ARTICLE 33 – JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND JOB EVALUATION
ARTICLE 34 – VEHICLE EXPENSES
ARTICLE 35 – ALTERNATE WORK ARRANGEMENTS
ARTICLE 36 – DURATION OF AGREEMENT
ARTICLE 37 – ARBITRATION RESPECTING AMENDMENTS TO THIS AGREEMENT OR TERMS OF A NEW AGREEMENT
ARTICLE 38 – PROFESSIONAL ETHICS
ARTICLE 39 – MEMBERSHIP IN A PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION60
ARTICLE 40 – REIMBURSEMENT OF EXPENSES
ARTICLE 41 – LICENSES
ARTICLE 42 – OTHER LEAVES WITHOUT PAY
APPENDIX A - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: SABBATICAL LEAVE63
APPENDIX B - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: ADDITIONAL ANNUAL LEAVE
APPENDIX C - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: SICK LEAVE PLAN
APPENDIX D – GRANDPARENTED 25 <sup>TH</sup> YEAR ANNUAL LEAVE ENTITLEMENT
APPENDIX E – GRANDPARENTED RETIREE BENEFIT PROGRAM
APPENDIX F - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: CIPP AND MANAGEMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE
APPENDIX G – PAY RATES BY SCHEDULE

## COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

This Agreement made

#### -BETWEEN-

# THE OTTAWA COMMUNITY HOUSING CORPORATION (OCH)

Hereinafter called "The Employer" of the First Part:

# -AND-

# THE CIVIC INSTITUTE OF PROFESSIONAL PERSONNEL

Hereinafter called "The Institute" of the Second Part:

WHEREAS it is the intent and purpose of this Agreement to recognize the community of interest between the Employer and the Institute in promoting the utmost co-operation between the Employer and its employees, consistent with the rights of both parties and in the interest of providing efficient, quality, and innovative services to the tenants of OCH communities in accordance with the shared values of collaboration, accountability, respect and excellence.

# ARTICLE 1 – SCOPE OF RECOGNITION

- 1:01 (a) The Employer recognizes the Institute as the exclusive bargaining agent for all those employees of the Employer that are designated as professional employees or are employed in a professional capacity as defined in subsection (b) below save and except those persons in the Senior Management Group and those exempted because they regularly exercise managerial functions or regularly exercise confidential responsibilities in matters relating to labour relations and students or persons employed during the school vacation period.
  - (b) The professional employees referred to in subsection (a) are those individuals that the nature, scope, responsibilities and contacts require a certain body of knowledge usually obtained through the completion of a university degree or equivalent achievement in a particular field or discipline. The positions within CIPP may fall into one or more of the following categories:
    - i) researching, analyzing, writing reports, making presentations, making recommendations, justifying findings, developing standards, policies and strategies, etc.;
    - ii) continuing and substantive responsibility and accountability for program design, development and management;
    - iii) providing expert technical advice, direction and/or leadership at the professional level;
    - iv) may include responsibilities for supervising and directing the activities of employees who report to them.
  - (c) Those jobs which are considered professional in nature may or may not require credentials or the eligibility for membership in a professional association.

# ARTICLE 2 – EMPLOYER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

#### 2:01 No Discrimination

The parties agree that every employee has a right to freedom from harassment in the workplace and to equal treatment with respect to employment and membership in the Institute without discrimination on the grounds specifically enumerated in the Ontario Human Rights Code, R.S.O. 1990, as amended from time to time (the "Code").

#### 2:02 Management Rights

It is the responsibility and right of the Employer to:

- (a) administer the affairs of OCH efficiently and effectively and in the interests of the Corporation;
- (b) maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
- (c) classify positions;
- (d) hire, transfer and promote employees subject to the provisions of this Agreement;
- (e) demote, suspend, discharge or otherwise discipline employees for cause, subject to the right of the employees concerned to file a grievance under the procedure outlined in Article 21;
- (f) manage the affairs of the Employer so as to assure the most efficient and economic provision of service to the tenants of OCH communities.
- (g) in exercising management rights, not act in a manner that is arbitrary, discriminatory or in bad faith.

#### 2:03 Consultation Before Change

No right, benefit or privilege now enjoyed, received or possessed by any employee shall be altered or revoked without consultation with the Institute.

#### 2:04 Observance by Employer

The Employer recognizes and accepts the provisions of this Agreement as binding upon it and agrees that it and its representatives will observe the provisions of this Agreement.

#### 2:05 **Reports and Recommendations**

Reports or recommendations to the Board of Directors or Committees of the Board dealing with matters covered by this agreement or concerning the Institute or its members will be communicated to the Institute in time for the Institute to express its opinion to the Employer or make submissions before the matter is dealt with by the Board of Directors or Committees of the Board, unless such reports or recommendations are deemed to be confidential in that they provide instruction to the Employer on the negotiation or the resolution of issues of a labour relations nature or which are the subject of grievances.

# ARTICLE 3 – INSTITUTE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

# 3:01 Observance by Institute

The Institute recognizes and accepts the provisions of this Agreement as binding upon it and agrees that it and its representatives will observe the provisions of this Agreement.

# 3:02 Job Description – Classification

Where the Institute or any employee concerned considers that:

- (a) a newly established position or one which has just been reclassified has been assigned an improper classification in relation to the remainder of the classification system, or
- (b) the salary or rate assigned to a newly created classification is incorrect in relation to the remainder of the classification system, or

(c) a significant change in the primary function and/or content of any position or classification has occurred to the extent that the position is improperly classified or the classification is incorrect in relation to the rest of the classification system,

an employee may request through the employee's immediate supervisor, a review of their job by the Joint Job Evaluation Committee (JJEC) considered in Article 33. It is understood that the review and results are not subject to appeal to grievance or arbitration.

# **ARTICLE 4 – HOURS OF WORK**

# 4:01 Normal Work Week

The normal work week shall be Monday to Friday, with Saturdays and Sundays as days of rest.

# 4:02 Normal Hours per Week

The hours of work for all times other than as set out in Article 4:05 and 4:06 shall be thirty-five (35) hours per week.

# 4:03 Normal Daily Schedule

The normal daily hours of work shall be seven (7) hours as the case may be in accordance with the provisions of Articles 4:02.

# 4:04 Normal Span of Workday

The scheduled hours of work shall commence not earlier than 07:00 hours and terminate not later than 19:00 hours on a normal working day.

# 4:05 Changes in Normal Hours – Limitations on Changes

Where the employee and supervisor agree, the hours of work (as set out in this Article 4) may be altered provided the requirements of the service are met. However, the limitations of seventy (70) hours per two (2) week period shall not be exceeded. Should the agreed to hours of work no longer meet operational requirements, the Employer shall provide notice at least four (4) weeks in advance of the change, following which the employee will be scheduled in accordance with Article 4.04.

# 4:06 Requests and Acknowledgements

Requests for alterations in Hours of Work shall be considered by the Employer. Requests for alterations in Hours of Work shall be made to the employee's immediate supervisor, in writing, and the Manager shall reply in writing within four (4) weeks. When such requests are denied, reasons shall be provided. Alterations in Hours of Work may be subject to a one month trial period.

Copies of the requests and replies shall be sent to the Institute, upon request.

4:07 Should the Employer close some or all operations between Boxing Day and New Year's Day of any given year, affected employees will have the option of either using any accumulated vacation or time off in lieu credits during this period or taking leave without pay.

## 4:08 Standby

- (a) An employee who is scheduled to remain on standby by the employer, outside the normal hours of work identified in Article 4.04, shall be entitled to:
  - i. One (1) hour of pay at straight time for each eight (8) hour period;
  - ii. Three and one-half (3.5) hours of pay at straight time for each 12-hour period when scheduled on standby during a statutory or declared holiday

Where an employee is placed on standby for a shorter or longer period than the periods provided in (i) and (ii) above, the standby pay shall be pro-rated accordingly.

Standby pay shall, however, cease where an employee is called into work under Article 5.03 and works during the period of scheduled standby

No standby payment shall be granted if an employee is unable to report for duty within a reasonable timeframe, when required.

- (b) Scheduling of Standby:
  - i. Unless in circumstances where not operationally feasible, the Employer shall provide a minimum of seven (7) calendar days advance notice to the employee of the scheduled start of the standby, unless otherwise agreed by the employee.
  - An employee shall not be scheduled on standby for more than twelve (12) hours in every four (4) week period, unless otherwise agreed by the employee.

When scheduling standby, the Employer shall endeavour to provide for the equitable distribution of standby time, where operationally feasible.

# **ARTICLE 5 - OVERTIME**

## 5:01 **Definition**

Overtime means work authorized by the employee's immediate supervisor or designate which is performed by an employee in excess of or outside the normal hours of work. Computations of overtime shall be based upon authorized time worked as set out in Article 5:02.

# 5:02 Basis of Computation

An employee authorized to provide overtime other than as provided in Article 5:03 shall be credited with one and one-half  $(1 \frac{1}{2})$  hours of compensatory leave or pay for each hour of overtime that exceeds thirty-five (35) hours per week to the closest half (1/2) hour.

# 5:03 Call Back Outside Schedule

(a) When an employee is recalled to work by the Employer at any time outside of the employee's normal working hours, compensation shall be paid or credited at the rate of one (1) hours' pay for each hour of overtime provided, or compensation for three (3) hours' pay or credit for any overtime provided, whichever is the greater. The applicable time will be portal to portal.

#### (b) <u>Work Related Communications After Hours</u>

When an employee receives phone calls, text messages, emails or other electronic messaging, on work related matters, after the employee's normal working hours that require immediate response or action, compensation shall be paid or credited at the rate identified in Article 5:02 for a minimum duration of one-half (1/2) hour.

### 5:04 Election of Leave or Cash

The employee must make an election on each occasion when applying for overtime credit between compensation in cash or leave.

Overtime to be compensated for by cash shall be recorded by the employee's department for each two (2) week pay period. When the employee elects compensation in the form of cash, the employee shall be paid following the pay period in which it was earned.

The accumulated compensatory leave credits shall not exceed one hundred (100) hours at any time. Any credits over the one hundred (100) hour maximum leave balance will be paid out in cash. Only when an employee has reduced the leave bank to less than one hundred (100) hours will the employee be allowed to earn additional leave credits up to the one hundred (100) hour maximum.

Effective December 31, 2020, compensatory leave credits accumulated in a calendar year that is not taken before January 31 of the following year or scheduled to be taken within 90 days of January 31 of the following year, shall be paid out in cash at the overtime premium on the base rate at which it was earned.

5:05 Employees shall be paid for all or part of any accrued overtime by providing a written request to the employer with fifteen (15) working days` notice.

# 5:06 Carry Over of Banked Overtime Credits

Banked overtime credits shall be carried over into the following year for disposition in accordance with 5:04.

## 5:07 Scheduling of Compensatory Leave

Consistent with the requirements of the Employer and subject to advance notice by the employee, the Employer shall grant compensatory leave at times which are mutually acceptable to the employee and the Employer. Special consideration will be given by the Employer to employees who wish to take compensatory leave at times which are contiguous to periods of annual leave. Such requests by employees will not be unreasonably denied.

#### 5:08 Weekend Premium

All hours worked on Saturday and/or Sunday shall be subject to a 7% premium on the base rate.

#### 5:09 No Pyramiding

There shall be no pyramiding of premium pay on overtime under the terms of this Agreement.

## ARTICLE 6 – ANNUAL LEAVE

## 6:01 Annual Leave in First Six (6) Months of Service

An employee earns, but is not entitled to receive, annual leave with pay during the first six (6) months of continuous employment.

#### 6:02 Entitlement

Annual leave shall be earned and granted to employees as follows:

(a) <u>Three (3) Weeks' Entitlement</u>

Three (3) weeks per year, which is earned at the rate of one and one-quarter  $(1^{1}/_{4})$  working days for each calendar month in which the employee has received at least fifteen (15) days' pay, if the employee has completed less than five (5) years of continuous employment.

(b) Four (4) Weeks' Entitlement

Four (4) weeks of vacation per year, which is earned at the

rate of one and two-thirds  $(1^{2}/_{3})$  working days for each calendar month in which the employee has received at least fifteen (15) days` pay, if the employee has completed five (5) years, but less than fourteen (14) years of continuous employment.

(c) <u>Five (5) Weeks' Entitlement</u>

Five (5) weeks of vacation per year, which is earned at the rate of two and one-twelfth  $(2^{1}/_{12})$  working days for each calendar month in which the employee has received fifteen (15) days' pay, if the employee has completed fourteen (14) years but less than twenty-two (22) years of continuous employment.

(d) <u>Six (6) Weeks' Entitlement</u>

Six (6) weeks per year, which is earned at the rate of two and one-half  $(2^{1}/_{2})$  working days for each calendar month in which the employee has received fifteen (15) days' pay, if the employee has completed twenty-two (22) but less than thirty (30) years of continuous employment.

(e) <u>Seven (7) Weeks' Entitlement</u>

Seven (7) weeks per year, which is earned at the rate of two and nine-tenths  $(2^{9}/_{10})$  working days for each calendar month in which the employee has received fifteen (15) days' pay, if the employee has completed thirty (30) years of continuous employment.

# 6:03 Advance Leave May Be Granted

After the first year of continuous employment, an employee may be granted annual leave in excess of earned credits to the extent of credits that would accumulate to the end of that year, subject to Article 6:07 and Clause 8:04 herein.

# 6:04 Use of Annual Leave

Subject to operational requirements, the Employer agrees to permit employees to take all of the annual leave earned by them in the year in which it is earned. Where, however, in any year the Employer has been unable to grant all of the annual leave earned by the employee in that year, the unused portion of annual leave shall be carried over into the following year.

## 6:05 Maximum Carry Over

Employees are not permitted to carry over more annual leave into the following year than the number of days of leave earned by them in that year unless the employee receives prior authorization from their Division Director.

## 6:06 Return of Overpayment

If an employee has taken more leave than such employee has earned at the time when the employee's services are terminated for a reason other than lay-off or death, the salary overpayment resulting from the use of unearned annual leave shall be recovered from the employee by the Employer.

#### 6:07 Payment Upon Termination

When the employment of an employee is terminated for any reason and the employee has earned but has not used annual leave, the employee or the estate of the deceased employee shall be paid all such unused vacation credits at the current rate of the employee immediately prior to the termination of the employment.

#### 6:08 Reinstatement Of Annual Leave Due To Illness Or Injury

An employee may claim paid sick leave, and the Employer will reinstate annual leave credits for the applicable period, if an employee becomes seriously ill or injured while on annual leave. The following conditions will apply:

- (a) The employee must provide a medical certificate justifying the application for the annual leave reinstatement.
- (b) The employee must notify their manager at the earliest possible date following the commencement of the disability and apply for reinstatement of annual leave credits upon return to work.

# ARTICLE 7 – SICK LEAVE

#### 7:01 Eligibility for Sick Leave Benefits

- (a) Employees, who are unable to perform their duties due to a non-occupational illness or injury are eligible for paid Sick Leave benefits as set out in Article 7:02.
- (b) Employees who were on strength prior to August 1, 2011 may continue to participate in the Employer's sick leave plan as described in Appendix D: Letter of Understanding – Grandparented Sick Leave Plan.

#### 7:02 Sick Leave Benefits

- (a) Employees shall accumulate sick leave credits at the rate of one and one-half (1<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>) days per month to a maximum bank of one hundred and twenty (120) days. Employees, who commence employment during the first fifteen (15) days of a month, will be granted credits for that month. Employees, who commence employment on or after the sixteenth (16<sup>th</sup>) of a month shall receive pro-rated credits.
- (b) The balance of available sick leave credits that are accrued shall be reduced according to paid sick leave that is claimed by the Employee.
- (c) An Employee shall not accrue sick leave credits for any month when there is an absence from duty for any reason other than:
  - (i) Vacation leave
  - (ii) Leave of absence with pay
  - (iii) Authorized leave of absence without pay for a period that does not exceed twenty (20) working days.
  - (iv) Pregnancy and Parental Leave

# 7:03 Medical Certification

An employee must provide a properly completed medical certificate when requested by the employee's immediate supervisor. Such certificate may be sent directly to the employee's immediate supervisor. The certificate shall be treated as a confidential document and shall be retained in the employee's confidential personnel file. The medical certificate may be forwarded to the Employer via fax, by e- mail with a scanned attachment or in the form of an electronic document sent directly by the medical practitioner's office.

# 7:04 Referral to Employer's Medical Advisor

When, in the opinion of the Division Director or delegate, an employee is making too frequent application for sick leave or the medical certificate required further to Clause 7:03 is questioned by the Employer, the employee's application, medical certificate, and/or the employee may be referred to the Employer's Medical Advisor for investigation and report back to the Employer.

## 7:05 Conditions Related to Sick Leave Benefits

When a recognized holiday, as set out in Article 14:01, occurs while an employee is in receipt of Sick Leave benefits, that holiday shall not reduce the number of Sick Leave days available to the employee. Payment for the recognized holiday shall be identical to the payment made on the last Sick Leave Plan payment immediately prior to the holiday.

7:06 In order to preserve the Employment Insurance Premium reduction, the parties agree that employees who have incurred an occupational injury and illness while working with an employer other than OCH shall be eligible for Sick Leave benefits.

# ARTICLE 8 – ORGANIZATIONAL CHANGE

#### 8:01 Procedure Upon Redundancy

(a) (i) Where a permanent established position has been declared surplus or redundant; or where an employee who immediately prior to accepting a temporary position has had to relinquish their substantive permanent position and the term of the

temporary position has been completed; the Employer shall place the employee in a vacant position, which is affiliated with the CIPP, for which the employee is suited by education, training, work experience, and the salary range of such employee's position subject to the employee meeting the job qualifications, and having the ability to do the work. It is understood that failing such a placement, the employee may be considered for placement in a vacant position which is not affiliated with other bargaining units.

"Declared surplus or redundant" shall be interpreted as the deletion of the position in question from the establishment of the Employer.

- (ii) Where a temporary employee who has completed three (3) years or more of continuous employment with the Corporation and whose employment is terminated prior to the completion of the term of the employee's contract, the Employer shall place the employee in a vacant position which is affiliated with the CIPP for the remaining duration of the contract, for which the employee is suited by education, training, work experience, and the salary range of such employee's position subject to the employee meeting the job qualifications, and having the ability to do the work.
- (iii) In the circumstance where a multi- incumbent full time position has been declared surplus or redundant, the employee with the least amount of service time with the Employer will be declared surplus. Service time is understood to include all time worked continuously for the Employer (and its predecessors) irrespective of the positions held over the service time including part time or temporary work.
- (b) If no vacancy exists as contemplated in (a) above, the Employer shall place the employee in a vacant position at a lower classification level, which is affiliated with CIPP, for which the employee is suited by education, training, work experience, subject to the employee meeting the job qualifications and having the ability to do the work. In such a case, the employee shall maintain their rate of pay. As increases in pay are negotiated, the employee shall be entitled to receive one-half (1/2) the negotiated increase until the employee's higher rate of pay falls

within the pay band of the position in which the employee was placed. If, after three (3) years from the date of placement in the lower level position, the employee is continuing to receive a salary in excess of the salary that corresponds to the lower level position, they shall immediately be placed at the maximum of their position's pay band.

(c) In the event that the affected Employee is not appointed to a position as required in Article 8:01 (a), the employee shall be entitled for a period of six (6) months from the date of actual termination to be notified of, apply for, and be given consideration as an internal candidate to any vacant position for which the employee is suited by education, training and work experience.

# 8:02 Schedule of Payments

Failing the availability of a position considered suitable for the employee in question by both the Employer and the employee, the employee shall be entitled to the following upon termination.

(a) <u>One (1) to Three (3) Years</u>

Where an employee has more than one (1) but less than three (3) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to two (2) months` pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

(b) <u>Three (3) to Five (5) Years</u>

Where an employee has three (3) but less than five (5) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to three (3) months` pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

(c) Five (5) to Eight (8) Years

Where an employee has five (5) but less than eight (8) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to four (4) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

## (d) Eight (8) to Ten (10) Years

Where an employee has eight (8) but less than ten (10) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to six (6) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

# (e) $\underline{\text{Ten } (10) \text{ to Fourteen } (14) \text{ Years}}$

Where an employee has ten (10) but less than fourteen (14) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to seven (7) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

## (f) Fourteen (14) to Sixteen (16) Years

Where an employee has fourteen (14) but less than sixteen (16) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to eight (8) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

# (g) Sixteen (16) to Eighteen (18) Years

Where an employee has sixteen (16) but less than eighteen (18) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to ten (10) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

# (h) <u>Eighteen (18) to Twenty (20) Years</u>

Where an employee has eighteen (18) but less than twenty (20) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to eleven (11) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

#### (i) <u>Twenty (20) to Twenty-three (23) Years</u>

Where an employee has twenty (20) but less than twenty-three (23) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to fourteen (14) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

#### (j) <u>Twenty-three (23) to Twenty-five (25) Years</u>

Where an employee has twenty-three (23) but less than twenty-five (25) years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to sixteen (16) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

(k) <u>Twenty-five (25) or More Years</u>

Where an employee has twenty-five (25) or more years of continuous service with the Employer, the employee shall be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to eighteen (18) months' pay at the rate of pay the employee was earning at the time the position became redundant or surplus.

#### 8:03 Other Terminal Allowances

In addition to the amount for which the employee has qualified in this Article, the employee shall be entitled to all other separation allowances as described in the Collective Agreement.

#### 8:04 Annual Leave Upon Rehire

An employee who is terminated in accordance with this Article and who is subsequently rehired into a position affiliated with the Institute within twelve (12) calendar months of their termination date shall retain their previous date of hire with the Employer for the sole purpose of Annual Leave entitlement.

#### **ARTICLE 9 – OMERS**

## 9:01 Employees in OMERS

Employees shall have their pension benefits governed by the Ontario Municipal Employees Retirement System (OMERS).

## **ARTICLE 10 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE**

#### 10:01 Definition of Immediate Family

For the purposes of this Article, the Immediate Family is defined as the employee's father, mother, step-father, step-mother, brother, sister, spouse, child, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, step-child or ward.

Spouse – Spouse shall mean the legally married spouse of the employee or a person of either sex who is and has been co-habitating with the employee in a common-law relationship for more than one (1) year.

Child - A child shall mean the issue of the employee or their spouse, or one formally adopted by the employee or their spouse, or a legal ward of the employee or their spouse.

#### 10:02 Bereavement – Immediate Family

When a member of an employee's Immediate Family dies, the employee shall be entitled to Bereavement Leave with pay for a period of up to five (5) consecutive working days, one (1) of which must be the day of the funeral. Employees may request such leave days not to be consecutive and such request shall not be unreasonably denied by the Employer.

If an employee while on annual leave suffers a Bereavement, the number of days of annual leave shall not be diminished by the entitlement to Bereavement Leave. Annual Leave may be extended with the consent of the supervisor.

#### 10:03 Bereavement – Other Family Members

An employee is entitled to Bereavement Leave with pay, of up to a

maximum of three (3) consecutive working days, one (1) of which must be the day of the funeral, in the event of the death of the employee's or spouse's son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, and foster parent. Employees may request such leave days not to be consecutive and such request shall not be unreasonably denied by the Employer.

If an employee while on annual leave suffers a Bereavement, the number of days of annual leave shall not be diminished by the entitlement to Bereavement Leave. Annual Leave may be extended with the consent of the supervisor.

## 10:04 Bereavement While on Other Leave

If during a period of annual leave or sick leave, an employee is bereaved in circumstances under which they would have been eligible for bereavement leave with pay under Article 10.02 or 10.03, the employee shall be granted bereavement leave with pay and their annual leave or sick leave credits shall be restored to the extent of any concurrent bereavement leave with pay granted.

#### 10:05 Bereavement Leave- Extended Family

An employee is entitled to Bereavement Leave with pay, for the day of the funeral, in the event of the death of the employee or spouse's aunt, uncle, niece or nephew.

10:06 The Employer may request supporting documentation for leave requests under this Article. Such requests shall be exercised reasonably.

# 10:07 Consideration of Individual Circumstances

It is recognized by the parties that the circumstances which call for leave in respect of bereavement are based on individual circumstances. On request, the Manager may, after considering the circumstances involved, grant leave with pay for a period greater and/or in a manner different and/or for individuals other than those that are specifically provided for in Article 10.01, 10.02, 10.03, or 10.05. This may include additional time for the purpose of travel to and from the funeral.

# ARTICLE 11 – OTHER PAID LEAVES

#### 11:01 Special Leave

- (a) Employees may use up to thirty (30) hours per year of special leave credits (which may be taken in thirty (30) minute increments) for the following types of reasons:
  - i. Professional appointments such as medical, dental, legal, optical and parent/teacher interviews for the employee and/or their child and spouse;
  - ii. The unexpected or sudden illness of the employee's spouse or child which prevents the employee from reporting for duty
  - iii. The care of aging parents;
  - iv. Emergency situations which prevent the employee from reporting to duty;
  - v. The birth or adoption of the employee's child.
- (b) The Employer may request supporting documentation for leave requests under this Article. Such requests shall be exercised reasonably.

#### 11:02 Personal Day With Pay

- (a) Upon completion of the probationary period, employees will be entitled to one (1) personal day with pay per calendar year
- (b) The employee shall provide advance notice of the request of at least one (1) week. The personal day with pay shall be taken subject to operational requirements and the Employer shall make every reasonable effort to grant the leave at such time as the employee may request.
- (c) The Employer shall not request supporting documentation for leave requests under this Article.
- (d) Employees are not permitted to carry-over the personal day with pay into the following calendar year and the unused personal day shall not be paid out by the Employer.

(e) The Personal Day with Pay may be taken in half-day increments.

# 11:03 Domestic or Sexual Violence Leave

An employee shall be granted five (5) days of paid Domestic or Sexual Violence Leave in addition to entitlements in accordance with the leave provisions as outlined in the Employment Standards Act as amended from time to time.

# 11:04 Citizenship Leave

An employee who would otherwise have been at work shall be allowed one (1) day leave of absence with pay to attend a formal hearing to become a Canadian citizen.

# ARTICLE 12 - PREGNANCY AND PARENTAL LEAVE

For the purposes of this section only, an "Eligible Employee" is:

- A permanent employee with thirteen (13) weeks or more of continuous service with the Employer; and
- A temporary employee who has completed twenty-four (24) months of continuous service with the Employer

# 12:01 Entitlement to Leave Without Pay

An employee, upon written request to the employer, shall be granted Pregnancy and/or Parental Leave of absence, without pay, in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Standards Act, as amended from time to time. This leave shall only be used for adoption or birth of an employee's child. The employee shall, where possible, provide notice at least four (4) weeks in advance of the commencement of such leave.

12:02 While on Pregnancy or Parental Leave, an Eligible Employee who has applied for and is in receipt of pregnancy or parental benefits under the Employment Insurance Act or the Quebec Parental Insurance Plan ("QPIP") shall be entitled to receive 95% of their regular wage for any applicable statutory waiting period, as well as the difference between the Employment Insurance or QPIP entitlement and ninety-five percent (95%) of the employee's normal salary for a maximum period of twenty-seven (27) weeks.

Where an employee elects extended Employment Insurance Parental

Benefits, the employee shall be entitled to receive an amount equal to the entitlement they would have received had they chosen standard Employment Insurance Parental Benefits.

# 12:03 Entitlements During Pregnancy and/or Parental Leave

Employees who had thirteen (13) weeks or more of continuous service as of the date of commencement of Pregnancy and/or Parental Leave shall, during such leave:

- (a) Continue to accumulate continuous service for purposes other than as set out in this Article 12;
- (b) Retain their increment date;
- Retain their enrolment in the following Benefit Plans provided the employees make necessary arrangements to pay their share of the premium costs, where applicable:
  - Extended Health Plan
  - Dental Plan
  - Life Insurance
  - (c) Employees with less than thirteen (13) weeks of continuous service may make arrangements as set in 13:03 for continuation of certain benefits.
  - (d) Employees shall continue to earn paid annual leave during a pregnancy and parental leave, calculated and granted as per Article 6, despite not necessarily being in receipt of at least fifteen (15) days' pay in each calendar month.
- 12:04 An employee is not entitled to any other leave under this agreement while on pregnancy and/or parental leave.
- 12:05 An employee shall provide written notification to the employer at least four (4) weeks in advance of the expected date of return. This timeline may be waived upon mutual agreement of the employee and the supervisor.

# ARTICLE 13 – PERSONAL LEAVE WITHOUT PAY

#### 13:01 Request for Personal Leave

Employees who desire leave of absence without pay shall make application to the employee's Division Director.

#### 13:02 Effect of Personal Leave on Entitlements

When an employee is on authorized leave of absence without pay in excess of twenty (20) consecutive working days, such employee's continuous service date, increment date and all benefits enjoyed by the employee immediately prior to the commencement of such leave of absence shall be suspended.

When the employee returns to full time, active employment, the employee's continuous service date, increment date and all benefits shall be adjusted according to the length of the leave of absence, and reinstated.

#### 13:03 Maintaining Certain Insurance Benefits

Arrangements may be made between the employee and the employer for continuation of certain insured benefits while on a leave of absence.

# ARTICLE 14 - RECOGNIZED HOLIDAYS

#### 14:01 Named Holidays

The following Holidays shall be recognized by the Employer in accordance with its established practice, as paid holidays for all employees:

New Year's Day	Family Day	Good Friday
Easter Monday	Victoria Day	Canada Day
Civic Holiday	Labour Day	National Day for Truth and
		Reconciliation
Thanksgiving Day	Remembrance	Christmas Day
	Day	
		Boxing Day

And, in addition, any day proclaimed as a holiday by the Federal or Ontario Government or by the Mayor of the City of Ottawa shall be a recognized holiday.

#### 14:02 Holiday Falling on a Day Off

A day designated as a Recognized Holiday, as set out in Article 14:01, which coincides with an employee's day or days of rest, shall be celebrated on the first scheduled working day following the employee's day or days of rest.

#### 14:03 Authorized Work on a Holiday

An employee who is required by the Employer to work on a Recognized Holiday shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half  $(1 \frac{1}{2})$  for each hour so worked in addition to the pay for the Recognized Holiday as provided for in Article 14:01.

#### ARTICLE 15 – JURY AND WITNESS DUTY LEAVE

#### 15:01 Reason for Leave

- (a) To attend as a witness, by subpoena or summons, or by providing proof satisfactory to the Employer of being required to attend as a witness in any proceeding held in or under the authority of any court in Canada, or before any legislative committee authorized to compel the attendance of witnesses before it or before any person or body of persons authorized by law to compel the attendance of witnesses before it.
- (b) Leave under this Clause 15:01 (a) shall be granted provided the employee pays to the Employer the allowances received

from the Court or Committee exclusive of expenses, for such services. An employee is not required to pay such allowances when the employee testifies as an expert witness.

## 15:02 Jury and Witness Duty During Vacation

An employee who is on annual leave, and who is required to serve on a jury or is called to give evidence under the provisions outlined in Article 15:01, shall have such leave credits restored up to the number of days required to serve on the jury or to give evidence.

# **ARTICLE 16 – LEGAL PROTECTION**

#### 16:01 Defence of Employee's Normal Actions

Where an action is brought against the Employer or any employee by a person/entity who has suffered damage by reason of any act or default on the part of the Employer or any employee thereof in the course of the pursuit of their duties, or where the employee is required to attend or appear or is named as a party before the employee's regulatory body, a tribunal, or inquest, by reason of any act or default on the part of the employee in the course of the pursuit of their duties, the Employer shall assume the cost of the defense of the action and shall pay any damages or costs for which the Employer of the employee is liable in respect of such act or default.

Notwithstanding the above paragraph, the Employer will not provide financial indemnification for an Employee who has acted with dishonesty, bad faith or with intentional or reckless disregard for the best interests of the Employer.

#### **ARTICLE 17 – TIME OFF FOR VOTING**

#### 17:01 (a) <u>Provincial or Municipal Elections</u>

Employees who are qualified electors in a municipal or provincial election shall, for the purpose of casting their votes on Election day, be excused from their regular duties for a period sufficient to allow them three (3) consecutive hours to vote prior to the closing of the polls.

### (b) <u>Federal Elections</u>

Employees who are qualified electors under the Canada Election Act shall, for the purpose of casting their votes on Election Day, be excused from their regular duties for a period sufficient to allow them four (4) consecutive hours to vote prior to the closing of the polls.

# ARTICLE 18 – WORKPLACE SAFETY AND INSURANCE BOARD

# 18:01 Medical Care and Treatment

Employees who are absent from duty as a result of an occupational illness or injury within the meaning of the Workplace Safety and Insurance Act, must report the injury/illness immediately to the manager or delegate, or as soon as is reasonably possible. Every employee shall be provided with medical care and treatment as provided in the Act.

# 18:02 Medical Certificate Requirement

Employees who are absent from duty as a result of a work-related injury or illness, will be required to produce properly completed medical documentation as soon as reasonably possible. It may be necessary to provide additional medical documentation as requested by the employer and/or the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board.

# 18:03 Entitlement

Employees who suffer an occupational illness or injury within the meaning of the Workplace Safety and Insurance Act shall be entitled to the following:

(a) <u>Salary</u>

Pay of salary or earnings by the Employer to the maximum allowable under the Workplace Safety and Insurance Act from the date of disability and the Employer shall also pay to employees, where applicable, the difference between the maximum allowable under the Act and the actual amount equal to seventy-five percent (75%) of the employees' salary as set out in the Salary Schedules.

#### (b) <u>Benefits</u>

In any month in which employees are on Workplace Safety and Insurance benefits for ten (10) or more working days, the Employer shall pay the full premiums of the Benefit Plans in which such employees are enrolled.

## (c) <u>Annual Leave</u>

An employee absent from work on Workplace Safety and Insurance benefits shall only continue to earn/accumulate annual leave credits for the first three (3) months of such absence.

## 18:04 Return from Workplace Safety and Insurance Board to Full Duties

An employee who returns to full and regular duties shall be returned to a position equal to that held prior to the compensable injury, and the entitlement specified in Article 18:03 shall cease.

#### 18:05 Employer Shall Attempt to Place Workers

In the event that an employee is able to return to light or modified duties, the Employer will attempt to provide, and the employee will work with the Employer to identify, suitable modified work duties in compliance with the requirements of the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board. The Employer shall attempt to provide such work as the employee was doing at the salary the employee was receiving prior to the accident. In the event that the Employer cannot place the employee at their former work, the employee shall receive the salary of the job performed.

# 18:06 Employee Right to Award for Injury

An employee is entitled to any lump sum or permanent award of the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board for a past injury, and such award shall not reduce the salary paid to the employee for the work performed.

#### 18:07 Disallowed Claim

Where a claim has been disallowed by the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board, all payments made by the Employer shall be recovered from the Employee's Sick Leave entitlement, where such exist, or other means, as appropriate.

#### 18:08 Benefits Payable Upon Termination

All benefits due to an employee shall be paid prior to termination.

#### 18:09 If Workplace Safety and Insurance Becomes Taxable

In the event the Workplace Safety and Insurance should become taxed as normal income, the Employer and the Institute agree that employees receiving Workplace Safety and Insurance shall not receive less than normal salary or wages. The details of such rearrangement shall be negotiated between the Institute and the Employer at the time of such change in the legislation.

#### **ARTICLE 19 – VACANCIES**

#### 19:01 Posting of Vacancies

The Employer shall post notices for a period of five (5) full working days for all vacancies within the bargaining unit of a permanent nature and vacancies of a temporary nature in excess of twelve (12) months.

#### 19:02 Selection Procedure

The Employer shall first conduct an internal competition and attempt to fill vacancies, as identified in clause 19:01, from within the Bargaining Unit.

If after completing an internal competition no internal candidate has been selected, the Employer may advertise externally.

# ARTICLE 20 – PROBATIONARY PERIOD

#### 20:01 Probationary Period

New employees shall be on a Probationary Period normally not exceeding six (6) consecutive months.

#### 20:02 Extension of Probationary Period

The Employer may, with the written approval of the Institute, extend the Probationary Period as specified above for up to an additional three (3) months, but in all cases the request and confirmation or rejection must be in writing.

#### 20:03 Grievability or Arbitrability During Probation

During the probationary period, an employee may have their employment terminated without recourse to the grievance procedure, save and except where the termination is arbitrary, discriminatory, or in bad faith.

## ARTICLE 21 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### 21:01 Definition of a Grievance

(a) For the purposes of this Agreement, a Grievance is a complaint in writing presented in accordance with this Agreement with respect to the interpretation, application, or alleged violation of the provisions of this Agreement and all matters pertaining thereto. A Grievance may concern a difference arising between an employee and the Employer or the Institute and the Employer. (b) For the purpose of this article, a working day is a day other than Saturday, Sunday or a Recognized Holiday as defined in Article 14:01.

# 21:02 Complaints

It is the mutual desire of the parties hereto that complaints of employees shall be addressed as quickly as possible.

## 21:03 Complaint Stage Must Precede Grievance

An employee shall not file a Grievance until they have first given their immediate supervisor an opportunity of addressing their Complaint in accordance with Article 21:04.

# 21:04 Complaint Stage

If the employee has a Complaint (or problem) which the employee wishes to discuss with the Employer, they shall meet their Immediate Supervisor within five (5) working days of the occurrence giving rise to the complaint. Employees may be accompanied by a representative of the Institute when their complaints are being discussed with their Supervisor.

The immediate Supervisor's decision shall be given in writing within three (3) working days of the Complaint being made.

# 21:05 Step One of the Grievance Procedure

- (a) If such complaint is not resolved to the employee's satisfaction, the Institute may file a grievance on behalf of the employee within fifteen (15) working days of the immediate Supervisor's decision.
- (b) The Division Director or designate shall meet with the grievor and the Institute representative and deliver a decision, in writing, to the Institute within fifteen (15) working days from the day on which the grievance is received.

#### 21:06 Step Two of the Grievance Procedure

(a) If the Division Director or designate does not resolve the Grievance to the satisfaction of the Grievor and the Institute Representative or fails to meet with the Grievor and the Institute Representative, the Institute Grievance Committee may forward a copy of the Grievance to the Chief Executive Officer within five (5) working days from the day upon which the decision of the Division Director or designate was received.

(b) The Chief Executive Officer or designate shall meet with the grievor and the Institute representative and deliver a decision, in writing, to the Institute within fifteen (15) working days from the day on which the grievance is received.

# 21:07 Arbitration

If the Chief Executive Officer or designate does not resolve the grievance to the satisfaction of the Grievor and the Institute Representative, the matter may be referred to Arbitration within ten (10) working days from receipt of the decision.

# 21:08 Discharge Grievance

If a grievance relating to the discharge of an employee is to proceed, the grievance must be presented to the Chief Executive Officer within fifteen (15) working days from the date the employee was terminated. The grievance will then proceed in accordance with clause 21:06 (b).

#### 21:09 Grievance of the Parties

- (a) Where the Grievance is initiated by either the Institute or the Employer, the procedure shall begin with service of a written Grievance by the Chief Executive Officer or the Institute upon the other Party.
- (b) Upon receipt of such Grievance, the Chief Executive Officer or the Institute shall, within (5) working days, meet with the grieving party and shall deliver a decision, in writing, within five (5) working days after the said meeting.

(c) If the decision rendered in (b) is not acceptable to the grieving party, the latter may notify the other party within ten (10) working days from receipt of the said decision, by means of a written notice of intention to arbitrate, that the matter will be referred to Arbitration for final disposition in accordance with the procedures set out in Article 22 of this Agreement.

# 21:10 **Representation by Institute**

- (a) The grievor has the right to be present at any meeting convened pursuant to the Article.
- (b) The grievor has the right to be accompanied by an Institute representative at any meeting convened with respect to a complaint under Section 21:04.
- (c) An Institute representative shall be present at any meeting convened beyond the complaint stage under Section 21:04.
- (d) If meetings pursuant to this Article take place during the grievor's working hours, the grievor may attend with noloss of pay.
- (e) One (1) employee knowledgeable and/or involved/concerned with an Institute grievance may attend the grievance meeting for such grievance with no loss of pay.

# 21:11 Time Limits

The time limits expressed in this Article are working days, and may be extended by mutual agreement between the Institute Grievance Committee and the Employer.

#### 21:12 Meetings

All meetings referred to in the grievance procedure shall be held at the Employer's premises. Grievors may be present at such meetings without loss of pay for the time so involved.
## 21:13 Dispensing with Grievance Steps

Except as provided in Article 21:09 and 21:10, no matter may be submitted to Arbitration which has not been carried through all stages of the grievance procedure, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by both parties.

# **ARTICLE 22 – ARBITRATION OF RIGHTS**

## 22:01 Applying for Arbitration

Where a difference arises between the Parties relating to the interpretation, application or administration of this Agreement, including any question as to whether a matter is arbitrable, or where an allegation is made that any provision of this Agreement has been violated either of the Parties may, after exhausting the Grievance Procedure established by Article 21, notify the other Party in writing of its desire to submit the matter to a single arbitrator mutually agreed upon by the parties.

## 22:02 Request to Minister to Appoint

If the parties fail to agree upon a person to act as a single arbitrator either Party may apply to the Minister of Labour of Ontario to appoint a person to act as a single arbitrator.

# 22:03 Hearing and Decision

The single arbitrator shall hear and determine the matter and shall issue a decision. That decision is final and binding upon the Parties and upon any employee affected by it.

## 22:04 Decision Must Accord With This Agreement

The Arbitrator shall not have the power to alter or amend any provision of this Agreement or to substitute any new provision for an existing provision or to render any decision inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

## 22:05 Arbitrator May Appropriately Determine Penalty

Where the Arbitrator determines that an employee has been discharged or otherwise disciplined by the Employer for cause, the Arbitrator may substitute such other penalty for the discharge or discipline as the Arbitrator deems just and reasonable in all the circumstances.

#### 22:06 Expenses of Arbitration

Each Party shall bear equally the expenses of the Arbitrator and all other expenses of the Arbitration.

## ARTICLE 23 – INSTITUTE FEES

#### 23:01 Monthly Dues and Membership

The Employer shall deduct an amount equal to the monthly membership dues from all present members of the Institute, other professional employees who have signed a payroll deduction form and from all future employees in the bargaining unit represented by the Institute who shall become and remain members of the Institute in good standing in accordance with the By-laws of the Institute.

## 23:02 Remitting Dues and List

The amounts deducted in accordance with Article 23:01 shall be remitted to the Institute by cheque in the month following the month in which the deductions were made, and shall be accompanied by particulars identifying each employee and the deductions made on their behalf.

## 23:03 Monthly Dues, Exclusive of Initiations or Special Levies

Membership dues shall not include entrance fees or special assessments levied by the Institute.

## 23:04 Monthly List

Every month, the Employer shall provide the Institute with a current alphabetical list of members, showing names, addresses and anniversary dates and where possible indicate which employees have been added to or deleted from the membership of the Institute.

## ARTICLE 24 – INSURANCE PLAN

## 24:01 Benefits

It is understood that the Employer's obligation under this article is restricted to the payment of its portion of the premiums necessary to enrol employees in the benefit plans described in this article.

## 24:02 Eligibility

Upon completion of three (3) months of continuous employment, all employees shall be entitled to benefits provided for in this article. Coverage for an employee is subject to eligibility requirements as described by the Insurer under the specific plans.

#### 24:03 **<u>Restrictions and Limitations</u>**

The amount of eligibility for benefits referred to herein are subject to the terms and conditions of the contract of the Insurer providing such benefits. Any dispute as to entitlement to benefits provided under the contract is between the employee and the Insurer.

Certain limitations and exclusions for coverage may apply. Insurable benefits payable under OHIP or other Medicare plan equivalent to OHIP from another province or territory shall not be payable under the Health Plan.

#### 24:04 Opting Out of Medical and Dental Plans

Upon written notification to the Employer, employees may opt out of the Medical and Dental plans, as set out in Articles 24:06 and 24:07. It is understood that if an employee opts out of any aforementioned Insurance Plans, the employee shall not be entitled to any payment in lieu of the Plans.

#### 24:05 Premiums

The Employer shall deduct from the employee's pay the employee's share of the cost of premiums.

## 24:06 Health Plan

The Employer agrees during the duration of this contract to pay one hundred percent (100%) of the cost of the monthly premium for eligible employees in the following Health Plan. The Employee agrees to pay a \$25.00 single/family deductible annually:

- (a) Hospital Private room accommodation
- (b) 90% reimbursement on prescription drugs,
- (c) 100% reimbursement on all other Basic Expenses listed in the Canada Life CIPP Member Benefit Booklet including;

Registered nurse in your home to a maximum of \$15,000 in any calendar year; orthotics to a maximum of \$200 per person per calendar year; hearing aid coverage of up to \$500 per person every five (5) years; and other prescribed medical supplies and services to specified maximums.

#### (d) Paramedical Services

Five hundred dollars (\$500) per person per calendar year for each of the following services: Chiropractors, Podiatrists, Naturopaths, Osteopaths, Speech Therapists, Massage Therapists, Acupuncturists.

Seven hundred and fifty dollars (\$750) per person per calendar year for each of the following services: for Physiotherapists, Psychologists/Social Workers/Psychotherapists.

#### (e) <u>Vision Care Plan</u>

Eye examinations, eyeglasses, contact lenses or elective laser vision correction procedures up to \$500 per person every twenty-four (24) months.

#### (f) <u>Out-of-Country Emergency Care</u>

Consult the Canada Life CIPP Member Benefit Booklet for further details.

## 24:07 Dental Plan

The Employer agrees during the duration of this contract to pay one hundred percent (100%) of the cost of the monthly premium of the Dental Plan for eligible employees.

- a) Claims will be paid in accordance with the current Ontario Dental Association (O.D.A.) Fee Guide in the following manner:
- b) <u>Coverage will include:</u>
  1) Basic Services 100% reimbursement
  2) Major Restorative Services crowns and bridges 50% reimbursement
  3) Orthodontics 80% reimbursement
  4) Accidental Dental Injury Coverage 100%
- c) <u>Benefit Maximums</u>
  - 1) Basic Services Unlimited
  - 2) Major Restorative Services \$1,000 per person per calendar year
  - 3) Orthodontic \$5,000 lifetime
  - 4) Accidental Dental Injury Coverage Unlimited

#### 24:08 Life Insurance and Accidental Death and Dismemberment

#### a) <u>Basic Life Insurance</u>

The Employer shall contribute seventy-five (75%) percent of the premium costs of a group life insurance plan providing benefits equal to two and one-half (2  $\frac{1}{2}$ ) times the employee's basic annual earnings (to the nearest \$1,000 of benefit), for each eligible employee.

#### b) Optional Life Insurance

The Employer agrees to provide Optional Life Insurance for purchase by employees and their eligible dependent provided the employee pays the full premium.

## c) Optional Accidental Death and Dismemberment

The Employer agrees to provide Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance for purchase by employees provided the employee pays the full premium.

## 24:09 Long-Term Disability

- a) The Employer shall provide a Long-Term Disability Insurance Plan providing a level of benefit equal to seventy-five percent (75%) of basic earnings to a maximum of \$9,000 of monthly benefit. The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the cost of the monthly premium of the Long-Term Disability Insurance Plan for eligible employees.
- b) Employees who qualify for these benefits shall be eligible to receive payment from the Long-Term Disability Insurance Plan after one hundred and twenty (120) calendar days.
- c) The terms and conditions for Long-Term Disability shall be as outlined in the Master Contract, the conditions of which shall not be changed without the consent of the Institute.
- d) An employee absent from work on LTDI shall not earn/accumulate annual leave credits while on such leave.
- e) The Employer shall pay the full costs of maintaining Extended Health Care, Dental benefits, and Life Insurance premiums for an employee who is in receipt of Long-Term Disability Insurance benefits.
- f) The Long-Term Disability benefits will be increased annually to the Consumer Price Index to a maximum of 4%.

## 24:10 Retiree Benefit Program

Subject to Appendix F, an employee who retires and is in receipt of a non-actuarially reduced pension shall be entitled to the benefits of Article 24, Clause 24:06 until age 65 and the premium costs of such plans shall be borne by the Employer.

# 24:11 Healthy Living Account

The Healthy Living Account provides flexibility for Employees that have completed three (3) months of continuous service by providing them with the ability to allocate funds between their Wellness Account and Healthcare Spending Account (HCSA) as outlined below, to a combined maximum of \$700 per calendar year.

## a) Wellness Account

Employees will receive reimbursement for their expenses related to health and/or wellness initiatives.

The Employer reserves the right to determine eligible expenses and shall exercise this right in a reasonable fashion.

## b) Health Care Spending Account

The Employer agrees during the duration of this contract to pay one hundred percent (100%) of the cost of the monthly premium for eligible employees for a Health Care Spending Account (HCSA). The HCSA is subject to Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) rules and requirements, including its definitions regarding eligible expenses and will be administered by the Employers' benefits provider in accordance with the terms and conditions of their plans.

## ARTICLE 25 – PERFORMANCE REVIEW

#### 25:01 Occasions for Review

Performance Reviews shall be held yearly for each employee covered by this Collective Agreement, and as outlined below:

(a) at least once prior to the completion of an employee's Probationary Period;

- (b) within six (6) months of an unsatisfactory employee Performance Review;
- (c) at the request of an employee prior to termination or transfer to another department or branch of a department, and provided that no Performance Review has been undertaken within six (6) months of such request;
- (d) as set out in Article 27:05.

#### 25:02 Right to Comment

When an employee's performance is formally reviewed, the employee shall be given the opportunity to sign the review form in question to indicate that its contents have been read and understood. The employee shall also be given the opportunity to comment on the review material in writing and such comments shall become part of the employee's permanent file.

#### **ARTICLE 26 – EVIDENCE FROM OFFICIAL PERSONNEL FILE**

#### 26:01 Evidence From File

Notices of disciplinary action which may have been placed on the personnel file of employees shall be removed after not more than eighteen (18) months have elapsed since the disciplinary action has been taken, provided that no similar disciplinary action has been recorded. Absences of three (3) or more consecutive months will extend this period by the duration of the absence.

The Employer shall not introduce as evidence in a Hearing relating to disciplinary action any document from the file of an employee, the existence of which the employee was not aware of at the time of the filing or within a reasonable period thereafter.

#### 26:02 Right to Review

An employee shall have the right, upon sufficient notice, to review their file and shall have the right to respond in writing to any document contained therein. Such response shall become part of the permanent file record.

It is understood that sufficient notice shall not exceed three (3) working days.

# ARTICLE 27 – SALARIES

## 27:01 Administration

The administration of salaries shall be governed by the Employer's Salary Administration Policy.

## 27:02 Payment of Salary

All employees shall be paid in in accordance with Appendix G– Salary Schedule.

Employees shall be paid bi-weekly for services rendered at a salary rate within the scale for the classifications to which such employees have been appointed by the Employer. The hourly rate of pay is the official rate for all employees and the other rates of pay are for information purposes only.

## 27:03 Salary Increments

Employees, other than as set out in Articles 27:04 and 27:05, shall be granted salary increments on their anniversary dates until they reach the maximum rate in the range or rates for the classifications to which they are appointed.

## 27:04 Denial of Increment

A salary increment may be denied when the Employer is dissatisfied with the employee's performance. When the Employer intends to deny a salary increment to an employee, the Employer shall, at least two (2) weeks before the due date for the salary increment of the employee, give the employee the reason for the denial in writing.

## 27:05 **<u>Re-Instatement of Increment</u>**

When the Employer has denied a salary increment under Article 27:04, a quarterly review of the employee's performance shall be held in the following year. Should the Employer agree to grant the increment, the effective date of the increment shall be as of the date of the review. If the agreement to restore the increment occurs in the first half of such year, the employee shall maintain the date of increment formerly held. If the agreement to restore the increment occurs in the last half of such year, a new anniversary date as of the review will be established.

#### 27:06 Salary Protection on Downward Reclassification

When a position has been reclassified downward the incumbent employee shall:

- (a) If earning less than the new classification maximum, be fitted into the new classification at a salary level not less than the employee earned prior to the classification. The employee's increment date shall remain unchanged.
- (b) If earning more than the new classification maximum, the employee shall maintain their rate of pay. As increases in pay are negotiated, the employee shall be entitled to receive one-half (1/2) the negotiated increase until the employee's higher rate of pay falls within the pay band of the reclassified position. If, after three (3) years from the effective date of the downward reclassification the employee is continuing to receive a salary in excess of the salary that corresponds to the lower level classification, the employee shall immediately be placed at the maximum of their position's payband.

# ARTICLE 28 – ACTING APPOINTMENTS

## 28:01 Placement When Appointed

An employee required by the Employer to perform, for a temporary period, the full duties and responsibilities of a position having a higher maximum rate of pay than the position held by the employee, shall be so notified in writing.

- If an employee is designated by the Division Director as filling a position on a temporary or acting basis, the employee shall be entitled to any adjustment of salary after the first five (5) consecutive working days of such acting rank are complete (the "Qualifying Period"). Following the Qualifying Period, the employee shall be entitled to receive, retroactive to the first day of the acting or temporary assignment:
  - (i) A salary equal to the greater of the first year rate in the position in which the employee is acting.

#### OR

(ii) Placement in the salary schedule of the position in which the employee is acting which will give the employee a minimum of 104% of the employee's present salary. In no case, however, shall acting pay exceed the maximum of the salary range in which the employee is acting.

An employee who is at the maximum of the salary scale of their substantive position shall be eligible to receive an increment in the salary scale in which the employee is acting, provided that the employee is not already at the maximum of that salary scale and has been in the acting position for one (1) year. An employee not at the maximum of their substantive position shall retain the increment date of the substantive position and the acting pay will be adjusted accordingly.

- (b) The employee shall be entitled to receive the adjusted salary only so long as active in the higher classification and the adjustment shall be applied retroactively to the beginning of the period in which the employee was designated as acting. This paragraph shall not apply in the case of an employee who has been appointed at a rate lower than the rate in the scale established for the position which the employee is filling on a temporary basis, awaiting such time as any qualifications and experience, as determined by the Employer, have reached the level which fully qualified the employee to receive the rate of pay for the position as established.
- (c) When an employee is required to act in a position, the classification of which does not fall within the scope of the Collective Agreement applicable to the employee, for a temporary period or on an acting basis, the salary shall be adjusted by the employer in the manner set forth in (a) and (b) above.
- (d) Where an employee who is being paid acting rank is promoted or reclassified, the rate of adjustment to which the employee is entitled shall be based on the established rate, not the acting rate, and the effective date of such promotion shall be the date upon which the acting designation was made.

## 28:02 Employment Status

An employee with permanent employment status shall not have such status affected by the acceptance of an acting appointment.

#### ARTICLE 29 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE FOR INSTITUTE BUSINESS

#### 29:01 Maximum Leave

The Employer shall grant leave of absence without pay to members of the Board of Directors of the Institute and two (2) other employees authorized by the said Board of Directors, for the purposes of Institute business on the following basis:

- (a) a single absence must not exceed seven (7) days;
- (b) there must not be more than three (3) members absent at one time; and
- (c) the total of such absences granted to any individual member of the Board of Directors shall not exceed thirty (30) working days in any pay year.

#### 29:02 Leave for Bargaining or Arbitration

The employer shall grant leave of absence with pay to a maximum of three (3) employees to represent the Institute in negotiations or arbitration with the Employer for the renewal of the collective agreement.

## ARTICLE 30 – CAREER DEVELOPMENT

#### 30:01 Education Leave

Every employee is eligible to apply for Education Leave. Such leave may be granted to the employee with or without pay.

#### 30:02 Examination Leave

- (a) Leave of absence, with pay, to write examinations may be granted by the Employer to an employee who is not on Education Leave. Such leave will be granted only where, in the opinion of the Employer, the course of study is directly related to the employee's duties or will improve their qualifications.
- (b) Leave of absence without pay to write examinations unrelated to the employee's duties may be granted by the Employer to an employee who is not on education leave.

Such leave shall not be unreasonably withheld by the Employer.

# 30:03 Staff Training Policy

Consistent with the commitment of the Employer to the professional development of employees, the manager and the employee shall discuss the employee's training and professional development needs on an annual basis in alignment with the Performance Development Program. Managers will work with assigned employees to identify individual learning objectives that are related to the duties of the position and career goals.

- a) The employer shall make every reasonable effort to support employees in providing training and professional development opportunities in alignment with the duties of the employee's position and career goals as outlined through the Performance Development Program.
- b) Appropriate training opportunities in alignment with the duties of the employee's position and career goals will be made available that will be funded by the employer and conducted during regular hours of work. Employees may also identify professional development opportunities that are available at other times or on the employee's own time for which the employee would like financial support from the Employer.
- c) A training request by an employee may be sent to the employee's immediate supervisor who will respond to the request in writing. The employer shall make every reasonable effort to approve requests. If the request is denied, reasons will be provided to the employee.

## ARTICLE 31 – TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

#### 31:01 Term of Employment

It is recognized that the Employer, on occasion, has staffing requirements which are full time but for a definite duration. When such is the case, the Employer may hire individuals on a temporary basis provided that their term of employment does not exceed three (3) years. The term of the temporary employment may be further extended by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Institute.

# ARTICLE 32 – PROTECTIVE FOOTWEAR

#### 32:01 Protective Footwear

- (a) Employees required by the Employer to wear protective footwear shall receive reimbursement for such protective footwear to a maximum of two hundred and fifty (\$250.00) dollars. Protective footwear shall be replaced, when required and approved, by the Employer.
- (b) The employer shall provide protective clothing and gloves to employees subject to operational requirements.

## ARTICLE 33 – JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND JOB EVALUATION

33:01 The Employer will provide the Institute with copies of job descriptions for the information of its members within five (5) working days of such request.

## 33.02 Job Evaluation

- a) The evaluation of positions within the bargaining unit shall be conducted by a Joint Job Evaluation Committee (JJEC).
- b) One co-chair shall be appointed by the Institute and one co-chair shall be appointed by the Employer.
- c) The JJEC shall be comprised of an equal number of members by the Institute and by the Employer.
- d) A sufficient number of members will be appointed to enable the formation of rating teams that will not include individuals with a conflict of interest.
- e) Incumbents will not rate their own position.
- f) Managers will not rate a position which involves their direct reports.
- g) All decisions and ratings by the JJEC will be made on the basis of consensus.
- h) Should the JJEC be unable to agree upon the appropriate rating for a position, a third party may be engaged to mediate a resolution of the dispute.
- i) All ratings of the JJEC will be binding on the parties and will not be subject to grievance.
- j) The position reviewed, the factors assessed and the decision of the committee including a summary rationale, shall be communicated to the incumbent in writing.

k) Decisions of the JJEC can be appealed by the incumbent, the Institute, or the Employer. An appeal must be supported by substantive information and will be addressed to the co-chairs of the JJEC. The committee will reconvene to reconsider the original information used to make its decision, and any new relevant information. The response of the JJEC to the appeal will be final and binding on all parties.

# ARTICLE 34 – VEHICLE EXPENSES

- 34:01 When an employee is required by the Employer to drive a personally owned or leased automobile in the usual course of their employment, the Employer agrees to reimburse the employee for all kilometers driven on the Employer's business at the maximum rate per kilometre that is allowed by the Canada Revenue Agency guidelines as a nontaxable reimbursement.
- 34:02 Employees who receive the allowances set out above will be provided with an accurate signed Form T2200 (Canada Revenue Agency) confirming the automobile use as a work requirement.
- 34:03 An employee who is not required to drive a personally owned or leased automobile in the usual course of their employment, but who may be authorized occasionally to use their own vehicle, shall be reimbursed at the rate specified in Article 34:01.
- 34:04 The portion of an employee's automobile insurance premium arising from the use of an automobile on the Employer's business shall be paid by the Employer, to a maximum of \$300.00 per year per employee, upon production of a receipt from the insurance carrier. The Employer reserves the right to seek clarification on claims which appear excessive.
- 34:05 It is understood that the provision of this Article shall apply to job-sharing employees (on a pro-rata basis if applicable).
- 34:06 The Employer shall continue the present practice of reimbursing parking expenses incurred while on the Employer's business.

34:07 Claims for mileage must be submitted in a timely manner after the completion of each month. Employees are not eligible for reimbursement if claims are submitted more than sixty (60) days after the end of the month in which the claim has occurred.

# ARTICLE 35 – ALTERNATE WORK ARRANGEMENTS

#### 35:01 Job Sharing

Job sharing shall be defined as two salaried employees sharing one job equally on a trial basis for a specified period of time. The terms, rights, benefits and privileges provided to the employee of the trial shall be acceptable to the parties and shall not be inconsistent with the intent of the Collective Agreement.

#### 35:02 Job Sharing Conditions

- (a) Employees must hold the same position.
- (b) The job left open as a result of two employees sharing a job shall be filled following the promotion procedure in accordance with the Collective Agreement. Where possible, this job shall be filled coincidental with the start of the trial.
- (c) Job sharing employees and all others transferred, promoted or acting shall return to their former jobs upon the expiration of the trial.
- (d) The parties make no commitment that the trials exceed the stated period of time.
- (e) Either party may terminate a trial prior to its expiration and employees will return to jobs as above.

#### 35:03 Job Sharing: Benefits and Leave

#### (a) <u>Pension</u>

The Employer and employee will continue to contribute equally to the applicable pension plan and contributions will be based on the employee's earnings.

#### (b) Extended Health Care Including Dental

Employer will continue any coverage in effect and will contribute 50% of the contributions made on behalf of fulltime employees as outlined in the Collective Agreement.

## (c) <u>Sick Leave</u>

Employer will continue to provide, at no cost to employees, paid sick leave benefits which will be based on job shared hours and earnings.

## (d) Long-Term Disability Insurance

Employer will continue, at no cost to employees, coverage in effect for full-time employees save and except that benefits will be based on job shared hours and earnings.

## (e) <u>Bereavement Leave</u>

Bereavement Leave will be as outlined in the Collective Agreement save and except that leave will be pro-rated in accordance with normal time worked and established work schedule.

## (f) <u>Group Life Insurance</u>

Employer will provide life insurance of 2 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> times the job sharer's salary based on job shared hours and earnings, and the Employer will pay 75% of the premiums for same.

#### (g) Special Leave

Special Leave will be as outlined in the Collective Agreement save and except it will be pro-rated in accordance with normal time worked and established work schedule. Professional appointments such as medical, dental, legal, and optical should be arranged for time outside of normal job sharing hours.

#### (h) <u>Vacation Leave</u>

The number of weeks of vacation leave shall be as outlined in the Collective Agreement. The accumulation and usage shall be adjusted to reflect the job sharing hours worked.

## 35:04 Reduced Work Week Arrangements

The Employer recognizes the importance and need of employees to have a healthy balance between their work and personal lives. As such, employees shall have the opportunity to access alternate work arrangements as set out within this Article.

#### 35:04 Reduced Work Week Arrangements

- (a) Subject to operational requirements, the Employer will consider employee proposals for a reduced work week arrangement, whereby, employees can work 80% of the weekly hours of work (80% of 35 hours per week) and receive pay for only 80% of the weekly hours of work.
- (b) All reduced work week arrangements shall be subject to approval of the Employer and must be confirmed in writing to the employee requesting such an arrangement prior to the commencement of such reduced work week. When such requests are denied, reasons shall be provided in writing to the employee. New reduced work week arrangements may be subject to a one-month trial period.
- (c) All reduced work week arrangements can be terminated, without cause, by either the Employer or the employee, by providing written notice of one (1) month to the other party.
- (d) All reduced work week arrangements shall be renewable annually but the Employer makes no commitment that the arrangement will be renewed.
- (e) The terms and conditions of the Collective Agreement applicable to full-time employees (35 hours per week) shall apply except as hereafter modified:
  - Leaves, All leave entitlements, except Bereavement leave, shall be pro-rated to reflect the employees reduced weekly hours of work under the reduced work week arrangement in relation to the normal full-time hours of work (35 hours per week). Bereavement leave is not prorated and employees remain entitled to the number of

days as described in Article 11.

- Pension Contributions- The Employer and the employee contributions are reduced to reflect the reduced earnings of the employee. All other pension contributions are in accordance with the OMERS rules.
- (iii) Insurance Benefits\*- The Employer and the employee shall continue to share the costs of benefit plans as described in Article 24. All insured benefits shall remain unchanged except for Long-Term Disability Insurance and Life Insurance which will be reduced to reflect the employees' reduced earnings; and
- (iv) Service- Service for the purpose of increments and leave accumulation shall continue to accrue without modification during the reduced work week arrangement.
- (v) The Employer will advise the Institute of the approval, denial or termination of a reduced work week arrangement.

\* Presently benefit plans require that employees work at least 30 hours per week in order to be entitled to benefit coverage. Changes to the benefit plans will be required to implement (e) (iii) and the Employer reserves the right to withdraw this section should modifications result in an increase in premium costs.

## 35:05 Compressed Work Week

A compressed work week allows employees to work longer for parts of the week or pay period in exchange for shorter days or a day off each week or pay period.

Subject to operational requirements, the Employer will consider employee proposals for a compressed work week arrangement. An employee seeking approval for a compressed work week will communicate their request in writing to their manager. The request will include the proposed schedule of work time and time off. Approval is at the Employer's discretion. When such requests are denied, reasons shall be provided in writing to the employee. New compressed work week arrangements may be subject to a one-month trial period.

It is understood that, with 4 weeks' notice, the Manager may suspend or cancel the compressed work week arrangement.

Scheduled days off (or part thereof) must be earned prior to taking them off and cannot be accumulated or banked. Employees who wish to come to work on a scheduled day off (or part thereof) must obtain prior approval and propose alternate time off. Where a scheduled day off falls on a statutory holiday, the Employee and Manager will select a mutually acceptable alternate day off.

## 35:06 Telework Arrangements

A Telework Arrangement allows for employees to perform the duties and responsibilities of their position from home, or at a location in close proximity to the work location, rather than commuting to an office. It is understood that employees working under an approved Telework Arrangement may be required for in-person office attendance as directed by their immediate supervisor.

Subject to operational requirements, the Employer shall consider employee requests for Telework Arrangements. An employee seeking approval for a Telework Arrangement will communicate their request in writing to their immediate supervisor. Approval is at the Employer's discretion. The Employer shall make every reasonable effort to approve Telework Arrangement requests. If a request is denied, reasons shall be provided to the employee.

The terms of the Telework Arrangement shall be mutually agreed to by the Employer and employee and shall be documented prior to the start of the arrangement. The Telework Arrangement shall be for a defined period of time and will be subject to renewal.

New Telework Arrangements may be subject to a one-month trial period.

It is understood that, with 4 weeks' notice, the immediate supervisor or employee may suspend or cancel the Telework Arrangement.

# ARTICLE 36 – DURATION OF AGREEMENT

#### 36:01 Duration

The Agreement shall remain in force and effect from January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2024.

#### 36:02 Bridge Extension

Notwithstanding subsection 36:01 above, the provisions of this Agreement shall remain in effect during the negotiations for its renewal and until a new Agreement becomes effective.

#### 36:03 Amendments During Life of Agreement

Any provision of this Agreement may be amended by mutual consent of the Employer and the Institute at any time during the term of the Agreement.

#### 36:04 Serving Notice

Either Party to this Agreement may, by notice in writing to the other Party given not earlier than three (3) months prior to its termination, request the other Party to commence bargaining collectively with a view to the renewal or revision of this Agreement.

#### 36:05 First Meeting and Good Faith Negotiations

Where notice to bargain collectively has been given, representatives of the Employer and representatives of the Institute shall, without delay, but in any case within twenty (20) calendar days after the notice was given or within such further time as the parties may agree, meet and commence to bargain collectively in good faith and make every reasonable effort to conclude a Collective Agreement.

# ARTICLE 37 – ARBITRATION RESPECTING AMENDMENTS TO THIS AGREEMENT OR TERMS OF A NEW AGREEMENT

37:01 If the parties fail to reach a satisfactory agreement through their negotiations, either party may request that the Minister of Labour appoint a conciliator to support their further efforts to resolve outstanding issues.

#### 37:02 Serving Notice to Arbitrate

If the efforts of the parties through conciliation do not result in a satisfactory agreement, either Party may demand that matters still in disagreement be submitted to Arbitration and shall give notice in writing to the other Party detailing the points still at issue.

37:03 The party initiating the arbitration process may elect to proceed to arbitration through the appointment of a single Arbitrator by the Minister of Labour or through the use of a Board of Arbitration as described below.

## 37:04 Make-Up of Board

The Board of Arbitration shall consist of three members, one member representing the interest of the Employer, one member representing the interests of the Institute and a third member who shall be the Chairperson.

#### 37:05 Selection of Board

The Party demanding that the matters still in disagreement be submitted to Arbitration shall provide the other Party with the name of its appointee to the Board of Arbitration in the notice given in accordance with Article 37:02. The recipient of the notice shall, within ten (10) days, inform the other Party of the name of its appointee to the Board of Arbitration. The two appointees so selected shall, within ten (10) days of the appointment of the second of them, appoint a third person who shall be the Chairperson.

#### 37:06 Ministerial Appointment of Chairperson

If the recipient of the notice fails to appoint a member, or if the two appointees fail to agree upon a Chairperson within the time limit prescribed in Article 37:05, either of the members may, on not less than two (2) days' notice in writing to the other member, apply to the Minister of Labour of Ontario to make the appointment.

## 37:07 Final and Binding Decision

The decision of the Arbitrator or the Board of Arbitration shall be final and binding upon all Parties.

## 37:08 Costs of the Arbitration

The Employer and the Institute shall each bear the expenses of its own Arbitrator and shall bear equally the expense of the Chairperson and all other expenses of the Arbitration Board. Costs related to a single Arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties.

# ARTICLE 38 – PROFESSIONAL ETHICS

## 38:01 **Professional Ethics**

The Employer recognizes that members of certain professional groups are subject to a professional code of ethics. It is understood that such employees must perform the duties of their position in a manner consistent with such professional ethics.

# ARTICLE 39 – MEMBERSHIP IN A PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION

- 39:01 The cost of maintaining a professional designation in a professional association shall be fully reimbursed to members of CIPP in accordance with the following conditions:
  - (a) such membership is a condition of employment,

#### OR

(b) members are required to maintain a current license or membership to legally carry out their duties to continue practicing in that profession.

# ARTICLE 40 – REIMBURSEMENT OF EXPENSES

40:01 Employees are required to submit expense claims in a timely manner after incurring an expense. Employees are not eligible for reimbursement if expenses are submitted beyond sixty (60) days after the month in which the expense is incurred.

# ARTICLE 41 – LICENSES

41:01 When it is a requirement of a position for an employee to have a license (e.g. driver's license) to perform the duties of the position, it is the Employee's responsibility to maintain such license and to notify the Employer immediately of any suspension or loss.

# ARTICLE 42 – OTHER LEAVES WITHOUT PAY

42:01

- (a) Family Caregiver Leave, Family Medical Leave, Organ Donor Leave, Critical Illness Leave, Reservist Leave, Emergency Leave: Declared Emergencies and Infectious Disease Emergencies, and Child Death or Crime-Related Child Disappearance leaves granted to an employee under this Article shall be in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Standards Act, as amended.
- (b) The employee will provide to the Employer such evidence as necessary to prove entitlement under the ESA.
- (c) An employee contemplating taking such leave(s) shall notify the Employer of the intended date the leave is to begin and the anticipated date of return to active employment.
- (d) Where an employee is on such leave(s) in excess of twenty (20) consecutive working days, the Employer agrees to pay the employee's share of their group benefit premiums, in addition to its own share of such premiums, until such time as the employee returns from the statutory leave period. The parties agree that, in such circumstances, the requirements under Article 13 (Personal Leave without Pay) do not apply.

Signed at Ottawa, Ontario this March 7, 2022

THE OTTAWA COMMUNITY HOUSING CORPORATION CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER VICE PRESIDENT, PEOPLE AND CULTURE

THE CIVIC INSTITUTE OF PROFESSIONAL PERSONNEL

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

CHAIRPERSON OF THE NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE

# APPENDIX A - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: SABBATICAL LEAVE

Sabbatical leave is an employee funded leave of absence to allow an employee to pursue personal development or training.

(A) Qualifications

An employee shall be eligible for self-funded sabbatical leave after seven (7) years of continuous employment.

- (B) <u>Method of Application</u>
  - An employee with a minimum of four (4) consecutive years of service may make written application to their Division Director to request that they be paid at a rate of seventy-five (75%) of their salary in order to provide for sabbatical leave. This application shall include the approximate date of sabbatical leave, the duration of leave and the purpose for which the sabbatical leave is intended. The employee shall be given an indication within two (2) months from the date of application of whether or not such application has been approved.
  - (ii) An employee who wishes to utilize the sabbatical leave shall make a request of their Division Director no later than six
    (6) months prior to the period for which the sabbatical leave is intended and detail the date of leave, period of leave and purpose. Such leave shall be taken at a mutually agreeable time.
- (C) Earning Entitlement and Employment Conditions
  - Once the application has been approved in accordance with (B)(i), the employee shall be able to defer 25% of their salary for the purpose of funding a sabbatical leave. Sabbatical Leave shall be set aside on the basis of one (1) calendar month for each three (3) calendar months for which the employee has received pay at seventy-five percent (75%) of salary. In order to achieve administrative feasibility of such a process, the employee must commit to defer 25% of their

salary for a minimum period of eighteen (18) calendar months to a maximum of thirty-six (36) calendar months.

(ii) During the salary deferral period, the following exceptions to the Collective Agreement would apply:

## SICK LEAVE

For the purpose of this section, the entitlement of paid sick leave shall be at 75% of normal salary where the employee is entitled to payment at 100% of salary and 50% of normal salary where the employee is entitled to payment at  $66 \ 2/3\%$  of salary. Salary deferral shall be 25% and 16.67% of salary respectively.

## LIFE INSURANCE

Premiums and benefits shall be based on two and one half  $(2\frac{1}{2})$  times 100% of normal salary.

# WORKPLACE SAFETY AND INSURANCE

Benefits shall be paid at 90% of net earnings based on 100% of normal salary. There shall be no salary deferral while in receipt of this benefit.

#### PENSION

Contributions to pension shall be based on 100% of normal salary.

# LONG-TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE (LTDI)

Benefits under this plan shall be based on 100% of normal salary. There shall be no salary deferral while in receipt of this benefit.

## **OTHER PAID LEAVES**

i.e., annual, special, bereavement, etc., salary during these leaves shall be at 75% of normal salary with 25% deferred.

## (D) <u>Utilization of Sabbatical Entitlement</u>

- Once approved, an employee shall be entitled to a sabbatical leave of absence based on the number of months in which income was deferred, i.e., one (1) calendar month of sabbatical leave for every three (3) calendar months where income was deferred. The minimum leave for each sabbatical shall be six (6) calendar months and maximum shall be twelve (12) calendar months.
- (ii) The salary while on sabbatical leave shall be based on the total amount of salary deferred by the employee, paid to the employee in bi-weekly instalments over the period of the sabbatical leave.
- (iii) During the sabbatical leave the following conditions shall apply:

Length of service shall be frozen for the period of leave;

The employee returning from sabbatical shall be entitled to return to the position occupied prior to the leave;

Continuation in OHIP if desired, unless coverage available from another source;

Continuation in extended medical if desired unless coverage available from another source;

Continuation in dental plan on a shared basis in accordance with the Collective Agreement;

Continuation of life insurance with the employee paying 100% of the premium cost;

Pension: no contributions shall be made during this leave, however, upon return to work, the employee may choose to buy-back pensionable service lost while on sabbatical leave. To buy-back the employee must contribute their share of pension as well as the Employer's share. All other benefits/entitlements under the Collective Agreement shall be suspended until completion of the sabbatical leave.

- (iv) Any request for extension of the sabbatical leave shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer.
- (v) An employee is required to return to employment with the Corporation for a minimum period equal to the length of sabbatical leave.
- (vi) Any two (2) sabbatical leave periods cannot be consecutive and must be separated by minimum of seven (7) years of service. However, in special circumstances, this period may be shortened.
- (E) Payment of Unused Deferred Income
  - (i) On death, termination or retirement, any unused deferred salary shall be paid in lump sum to the employee or to the estate of the employee in the case of death.
  - (ii) In accordance with the Revenue Canada's guideline, utilization of the sabbatical leave must start within six (6) years from the beginning of the salary deferral. If after six (6) years from the initial salary deferral the leave has not been utilized, the amount of the deferral shall be paid to the employee in lump sum.
- (F) This provision is subject to approval or modification pending approval from Revenue Canada.

#### FOR THE INSTITUTE:

## FOR THE EMPLOYER:

"original signed by Helen Pigott"

"original signed by J.W. Potter"

Dated this 23<sup>rd</sup> day of September 1993.

# APPENDIX B - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: ADDITIONAL ANNUAL LEAVE

In compensation for the elimination of Summer Hours, the parties agree that each CIPP member who was on strength January 1, 2005 will receive an additional three (3) personal days per year. Employees are not permitted to carry-over the personal days with pay into the following calendar year and the unused personal day shall not be paid out by the Employer.

# APPENDIX C - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: SICK LEAVE PLAN

Employees who were on strength prior to August 1, 2011 may continue to participate in the Grandparented Sick Leave Plan as described in this Appendix, or they may elect to convert to the Sick Leave Plan described in Article 7.

In order to establish starting balances for the sick leave banks, the following shall apply to employees who elect to participate in the sick leave plan identified in Article 7:

- (a) An Employee with 10 years or more of continuous service shallhave a bank with a starting balance of 90 sick leave credits
- (b) An Employee with 5 years but less than 10 years of continuous service shall have a bank with a starting balance of 70 sick leave credits
- (c) An Employee who has less than 5 years of continuous service shall have a bank with a starting balance of 55 sick leave credits

# Schedule of Sick Leave Benefits for Employees Who Continue With the Grandparented Sick Leave Plan:

Length of Continuous Service	Entitlement	
	FullSalary 6	6 2/3% Salary
	(WorkingDays)	(WorkingDays)
1 month but less than 6 month	s 5	5
6 months but less than 1 year	5	80
1 year but less than 2 years	10	75
2 years but less than 3 years	15	70
3 years but less than 4 years	20	65
4 years but less than 5 years	25	60
5 years but less than 6 years	35	50
6 years but less than 7 years	45	40
7 years but less than 8 years	55	30
8 years but less than 9 years	65	20
9 years but less than 10 years	75	10
10 years or over	85	0

# **Calculation of Sick Leave Benefits**

Full benefits and 66 2/3% benefits are based upon the salary of the employee's classification, as set out in the salary schedules of this Agreement. An employee shall not lose any salary increment or negotiated settlement increase that would have been paid had the employee not been receiving Sick Leave benefits.

# **Medical Certification**

An employee must provide a properly completed medical certificate when requested by the employee's immediate supervisor. Such certificate may be sent directly to the employee's immediate supervisor. The certificate shall be treated as a confidential document and shall be retained in the employee's confidential personnel file. The medical certificate may be forwarded to the Employer via fax, by e-mail with a scanned attachment or in the form of an electronic document sent directly by the medical practitioner's office.

## **Referral to Employer's Medical Advisor**

When, in the opinion of the Division Director or delegate, an employee is making too frequent application for sick leave or the medical certificate is questioned by the Employer, the employee's application, medical certificate, and/or the employee may be referred to the Employer's Medical Advisor for investigation and report back to the Employer.

## **Reinstatement of Entitlement**

The entitlement of an employee to eight-five (85) days of full salary days and/or two-thirds  $(^{2}/_{3}$ 's) salary days of payment will be reinstated, subject to subparagraph (b) under <u>Conditions Related to Sick Leave Benefits</u>, set out below, in the following circumstances:

# (a) <u>Unrelated Claim</u>

In the case of an employee who has a second (or more) claim, which is not related to a prior claim during which the employee used part or all of the eighty-five (85) days of entitlement, the maximum applicable entitlement shall be reinstated provided such employee has returned to active employment and completed at least one (1) full shift of duty;

# (b) <u>Related Claim</u>

In the case of an employee who has a second (or more) claim which is related to a previous claim during which the employee used part or all of the eighty-five (85) days of entitlement, the maximum applicable entitlement shall be reinstated provided thirty (30) days have elapsed from the return to work of the employee and the commencement of the related claim.

## **Conditions Relating to Sick Leave Benefits**

- (a) The applicable number of days of 100% benefit protection shall be available only once in any calendar year.
- (b) Eligibility for one hundred percent (100%) benefits shall be reinstated as of the first day of the first pay period of each year, unless an employee is in receipt of Sick Leave Benefits at year's end and such continues uninterrupted into the new year, in which case the Sick Leave Benefits will continue as per the <u>Schedule of Sick Leave Benefits</u>, set out above. In no case is an employee eligible for more than eighty-five (85) days of Sick Leave Benefits for any one continuous period of absence.
- (c) When a recognized holiday, as set out in Article 14:01, occurs while an employee is in receipt of Sick Leave benefits, that holiday shall not reduce the number of Sick Leave days available to the employee. Payment for the recognized holiday shall be identical to the payment made on the last Sick Leave Plan payment immediately prior to theholiday.
- (d) In order to preserve the Employment Insurance Premium reduction, the parties agree that employees who have incurred an occupational injury and illness while working with an employer other than OCH shall be eligible for Sick Leave benefits.

# APPENDIX D – GRANDPARENTED 25<sup>TH</sup> YEAR ANNUAL LEAVE ENTITLEMENT

The parties agree that employees with ten (10) years of continuous service as of January 1, 2017 will receive seven (7) weeks of annual leave during their 25<sup>th</sup> year of employment. Annual leave will be reduced back to six (6) weeks in the following year.

## **APPENDIX E – GRANDPARENTED RETIREE BENEFIT PROGRAM**

The parties agree that the entitlements under Article 24:10 shall not apply to new employees hired after December 31, 2019.

# APPENDIX F - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: CIPP AND MANAGEMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Building on ongoing and good faith conversations between the Employer and CIPP, and in recognition that it is to the mutual benefit of both the Institute and the Employer to continue to maintain a collaborative relationship, the parties agree to establish a CIPP and Management Advisory Committee.

The CIPP and Management Advisory Committee will provide for an exchange of information and ideas and a further opportunity to have meaningful discussions on areas of mutual interest including items related to but not limited to OCH's plans for the workplace of the future and its operational plans in alignment with OCH's strategic priorities.

The purpose of the Committee will be to promote meaningful communication of information and ideas; however, it will not perform any of those functions which are exclusively the functions of Management and/or the Institute. It is understood that the Committee shall act in an advisory capacity and shall have no power to alter or amend, add to or modify, the terms of the Collective Agreement. The Committee is not intended in any way to replace or infringe upon the grievance or negotiating process.

The Committee will meet on a quarterly basis or as needed, as mutually agreed to by the parties. The Committee shall include the Director, Human Resources and two (2) other management representatives and three (3) representatives of CIPP. It may also include any relevant stakeholders, as recommended and mutually agreed to by the parties.

The parties shall have their first meeting within 120 days from the renewal of the Collective Agreement.

# APPENDIX G – PAY RATES BY SCHEDULE

PAY RATE	ES BY SCHED	DULE			Effective Ja	n - 01- 2022
CIPP - 35 HOURS/WEEK					2.3%	
Band 1	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	67,795.00	70,561.40	73,382.40	76,312.60	79,333.80	82,482.40
Biweekly	2,607.50	2,713.90	2,822.40	2,935.10	3,051.30	3,172.40
Hourly	37.25	38.77	40.32	41.93	43.59	45.32
Band 2	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	73,801.00	76,785.80	79,788.80	83,046.60	86,304.40	89,835.20
Biweekly	2,838.50	2,953.30	3,068.80	3,194.10	3,319.40	3,455.20
Hourly	40.55	42.19	43.84	45.63	47.42	49.36
Band 3	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	80,371.20	83,592.60	86,941.40	90,526.80	93,984.80	97,788.60
Biweekly	3,091.20	3,215.10	3,343.90	3,481.80	3,614.80	3,761.10
Hourly	44.16	45.93	47.77	49.74	51.64	53.73
Band 4	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	88,524.80	92,092.00	95,732.00	99,554.00	103,467.00	107,616.60
Biweekly	3,404.80	3,542.00	3,682.00	3,829.00	3,979.50	4,139.10
Hourly	48.64	50.60	52.60	54.70	56.85	59.13
Band 5	1	2	3	4	5	6
26Pays	96,369.00	100,191.00	104,176.80	108,453.80	112,803.60	117,335.40
Biweekly	3,706.50	3,853.50	4,006.80	4,171.30	4,338.60	4,512.90
Hourly	52.95	55.05	4,000.80	59.59	4,338.00	4,312.90
Tiouny	52.95	33.05	57.24	39.39	01.90	04.47
Band 6	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	104,868.40	108,963.40	113,313.20	117,826.80	122,558.80	127,418.20
Biweekly	4,033.40	4,190.90	4,358.20	4,531.80	4,713.80	4,900.70
Hourly	57.62	59.87	62.26	64.74	67.34	70.01
Band 7	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	112,967.40	117,444.60	122,176.60	127,072.40	132,095.60	137,410.00
Biweekly	4,344.90	4,517.10	4,699.10	4,887.40	5,080.60	5,285.00
Hourly	62.07	64.53	4,099.10	69.82	72.58	75.50
riodity	02.01	04.00	07.13	03.02	12.00	10.00
Band 8	1	2	3	4	5	6
26 Pays	122,995.60	127,909.60	133,078.40	138,356.40	143,816.40	149,604.00
Biweekly	4,730.60	4,919.60	5,118.40	5,321.40	5,531.40	5,754.00
Hourly	67.58	70.28	73.12	76.02	79.02	82.20

IOURS/WEEI					
	n				2.1%
1	2	3	4	5	6
69 214 60	72 035 60	74 929 40	77,914,20	81,008,20	84,211.40
					3,238.90
38.03	39.58	41.17	42.81	44.51	46.27
1	2	3	4	5	6
		-	-	-	91,728.00
	,	,	,	,	3,528.00
41.40	43.08	44.76	46.59	48.42	50.40
1	2	3	4	5	6
82,063.80	85,339.80	88,761.40	92,419.60	95,950.40	99,845.20
3,156.30	3,282.30	3,413.90	3,554.60	3,690.40	3,840.20
45.09	46.89	48.77	50.78	52.72	54.86
1	2	3	4	5	6
			-	-	109,873.40
			-	,	4,225.90
49.66	51.66	53.70	55.85	58.04	60.37
1	2	3	4	5	6
98,389.20	102,302.20	106,360.80	110,728.80	115,169.60	119,792.40
3,784.20	3,934.70	4,090.80	4,258.80	4,429.60	4,607.40
54.06	56.21	58.44	60.84	63.28	65.82
1	2	3	4	5	6
107,070.60	111,256.60	115,697.40	120,302.00	125,125.00	130,093.60
4,118.10	4,279.10	4,449.90	4,627.00	4,812.50	5,003.60
58.83	61.13	63.57	66.10	68.75	71.48
1	2	3	4	5	6
· ·		-	-	-	140,303.80
	,	,		,	5.396.30
63.37	65.89	68.54	71.29	74.10	77.09
A			4	F	6
· ·	-	-	•	-	•
			-		152,752.60
	,	-,	,	,	5,875.10 83.93
	1         75,348.00         2,898.00         41.40         1         82,063.80         3,156.30         45.09         1         90,381.20         3,476.20         49.66         1         98,389.20         3,784.20         54.06         1         107,070.60         4,118.10         58.83         1115,333.40         4,435.90	69,214.60         72,035.60           2,662.10         2,770.60           38.03         39.58           1         2           75,348.00         78,405.60           2,898.00         3,015.60           2,898.00         3,015.60           2,898.00         3,015.60           2,898.00         3,015.60           2,898.00         3,015.60           41.40         43.08           1         2           82,063.80         85,339.80           3,156.30         3,282.30           45.09         46.89           1         2           90,381.20         94,021.20           3,476.20         3,616.20           49.66         51.66           1         2           98,389.20         102,302.20           3,784.20         3,934.70           54.06         56.21           1         2           107,070.60         111,256.60           4,118.10         4,279.10           58.83         61.13           1         2           115,333.40         119,919.80           4,435.90         4,612.30	Image: Constraint of the sector of	69,214.60         72,035.60         74,929.40         77,914.20           2,662.10         2,770.60         2,881.90         2,996.70           38.03         39.58         41.17         42.81           1         2         3         4           75,348.00         78,405.60         81,463.20         84,793.80           2,898.00         3,015.60         3,133.20         3,261.30           41.40         43.08         44.76         46.59           1         2         3         4           82,063.80         85,339.80         88,761.40         92,419.60           3,156.30         3,282.30         3,413.90         3,554.60           45.09         46.89         48.77         50.78           1         2         3         4           90,381.20         94,021.20         97,734.00         101,647.00           3,476.20         3,616.20         3,759.00         3,909.50           49.66         51.66         53.70         55.85           1         2         3         4           98,389.20         102,302.20         106,360.80         110,728.80           3,784.20         3,934.70         4,090.80	69,214.60         72,035.60         74,929.40         77,914.20         81,008.20           2,662.10         2,770.60         2,881.90         2,996.70         3,115.70           38.03         39.58         41.17         42.81         44.51           1         2         3         4         5           75,348.00         78,405.60         81,463.20         84,793.80         88,124.40           2,898.00         3,015.60         3,133.20         3,261.30         3,389.40           41.40         43.08         44.76         46.59         48.42           1         2         3         4         5           82,063.80         85,339.80         88,761.40         92,419.60         95,950.40           3,156.30         3,282.30         3,413.90         3,554.60         3,690.40           3,156.30         3,282.30         3,413.90         3,554.60         3,690.40           45.09         94,021.20         97,734.00         101,647.00         105,632.80           3,476.20         3,616.20         3,759.00         3,909.50         4,062.80           49.66         51.66         53.70         55.85         58.04           1         2

	DULE			LILECUVE Ja	n - 01- 2024
CIPP - 35 HOURS/WEEK					2.1%
1	2	3	4	5	6
70,670.60	73,546.20	76,494.60	79,552.20	82,700.80	85,976.80
2,718.10	2,828.70	2,942.10	3,059.70	3,180.80	3,306.80
38.83	40.41	42.03	43.71	45.44	47.24
1	2	3	4	5	6
76,931.40	80,043.60	83,174.00	86,577.40	89,980.80	93,657.20
2,958.90	3,078.60	3,199.00	3,329.90	3,460.80	3,602.20
42.27	43.98	45.70	47.57	49.44	51.46
1	2	3	4	5	6
83,792.80	87,123.40	90,617.80	94,367.00	97,970.60	101,938.20
3,222.80	3,350.90	3,485.30	3,629.50	3,768.10	3,920.70
46.04	47.87	49.79	51.85	53.83	56.01
1	2	3	4	5	6
92,274.00	95,986.80	99,790.60	103,776.40	107,853.20	112,184.80
3,549.00	3,691.80	3,838.10	3,991.40		4,314.80
50.70	52.74	54.83	57.02	59.26	61.64
1	2	3	4	5	6
100.464.00			113.058.40	117.590.20	122,304.00
	,		,		4,704.00
55.20	57.39	59.67	62.12	64.61	67.20
1	2	3	4	5	6
109,327.40	113,586.20	118,118.00	122,831.80	127,745.80	132,823.60
4,204.90	4,368.70	4,543.00	4,724.30	4,913.30	5,108.60
60.07	62.41	64.90	67.49	70.19	72.98
1	2	3	4	5	6
•	-	-	•	-	143,252.20
					5,509.70
64.70	67.27	69.98	72.79	75.66	78.71
1	9	2	Λ	5	6
-		-	-	-	155,955.80
	,		,		5,998.30
,	,		,		5,996.30
	1         70,670.60         2,718.10         38.83         1         76,931.40         2,958.90         42.27         1         83,792.80         3,222.80         46.04         1         92,274.00         3,549.00         50.70         1         100,464.00         3,864.00         55.20         1         109,327.40         4,204.90         60.07         1         117,754.00         4,529.00	1         2           70,670.60         73,546.20           2,718.10         2,828.70           38.83         40.41           1         2           76,931.40         80,043.60           2,958.90         3,078.60           2,958.90         3,078.60           42.27         43.98           42.27         43.98           42.27         43.98           3,792.80         87,123.40           3,222.80         3,350.90           46.04         47.87           1         2           92,274.00         95,986.80           3,549.00         3,691.80           50.70         52.74           1         2           100,464.00         104,449.80           3,864.00         4,017.30           55.20         57.39           1         2           109,327.40         113,586.20           4,204.90         4,368.70           60.07         62.41           1         2           110,327.40         113,586.20           4,204.90         4,368.70           60.07         62.41           1	1         2         3           70,670.60         73,546.20         76,494.60           2,718.10         2,828.70         2,942.10           38.83         40.41         42.03           76,931.40         80,043.60         83,174.00           2,958.90         3,078.60         3,199.00           42.27         43.98         45.70           42.27         43.98         45.70           442.27         43.98         45.70           442.27         43.98         45.70           446.04         47.87         49.79           46.04         47.87         49.79           46.04         47.87         49.79           46.04         47.87         54.83           92,274.00         95,986.80         99,790.60           3,549.00         3,691.80         3,838.10           50.70         52.74         54.83           4         2         3           100,464.00         104,449.80         108,599.40           3,864.00         4,017.30         4,176.90           55.20         57.39         59.67           4         2         3           100,464.00         104,4	1         2         3         4           70,670.60         73,546.20         76,494.60         79,552.20           2,718.10         2,828.70         2,942.10         3,059.70           38.83         40.41         42.03         43.71           70,670.60         3,058.60         3,174.00         86,577.40           38.83         40.41         42.03         43.71           7         3.98         45.70         47.57           42.27         43.98         45.70         47.57           7         43.98         45.70         47.57           7         43.98         45.70         47.57           7         43.98         45.70         47.57           7         43.98         45.70         47.57           7         43.98         45.70         43.67.00           3,222.80         3,350.90         3,485.30         3,629.50           46.04         47.87         49.79         51.85           7         7         54.83         57.02           7         2         3         4           92,274.00         95,986.80         99,790.60         103,776.40           3,549.00	Image         Image         Image         Image         Image           1         2         3         4         5           70,670.60         73,546.20         76,494.60         79,552.20         82,700.80           2,718.10         2,828.70         2,942.10         3,059.70         3,180.80           38.83         40.41         42.03         43.71         45.44           1         2         3         4         5           76,931.40         80,043.60         83,174.00         86,577.40         89,980.80           2,958.90         3,078.60         3,199.00         3,329.90         3,460.80           42.27         43.98         45.70         47.57         49.44           1         2         3         4         5           83,792.80         87,123.40         90,617.80         94,367.00         97,970.60           3,222.80         3,350.90         3,485.30         3,629.50         3,768.10           46.04         47.87         49.79         51.85         53.83           92,274.00         95,986.80         99,790.60         103,776.40         107,853.20           3,549.00         3,691.80         3,838.10         3,